
The regular meeting of the Peru Town Board was held on Monday July 11, 2022 at the Peru Town Hall.  

Those present were Mr. Brandy McDonald Supervisor;(Excused) Mr. James Douglass, Deputy Supervisor; 

Mr. Kregg Bruno, Councilman; Mr. Melvin Irwin, Councilman; Mr. Richard Barber; Councilman, Mrs. 

Dianne Miller, Town Clerk.  Also present were Mr. Courtney Tetrault, Water/Sewer Superintendent ; Mr. 

Michael Farrell, Highway Superintendent; Ms. Pamela Barber, Confidential Secretary to the Board Mr. Bob 

Guynup, Zoning Officer;, and  

Mr. John Flynn, Recreation Director (Absent) and Mr. Cliff Christon, Dog Control Officer (Excused). 

 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 PM by Mr. Douglass, with the Pledge of Allegiance.   

 

Motion by Mr. Barber; seconded by Mr. Bruno  to include the reports from the following departments into 

the official record of tonight’s meeting.  (Water/Sewer/Valcour; Highway; Town Clerk; Dog Control; Youth 

Department; Code/Zoning; Supervisor’s Report; Court; Website; and Banking Reports). No JCEO Report. 

Ayes 4   Noes 0                                            Motion Carried 

 

 

Motion by Mr. Bruno; seconded by Mr. Irwin to approve the minutes from the June 27, 2022 meeting.    

Ayes 4   Noes 0                       Motion Carried 

 

 

Community Input  

Mr. Bruno stated Mr. Pat Remillard asked about the road closure/barrier located at Sullivan Road & 

Telegraph Road. Mr. Farrell stated the barrier was legally set by Luck Brothers, Inc. Mr. Farrell also spoke 

to our Town Attorney Mr. Favro for the safety of our residents the road closure was necessary as the huge 

opening in the road would be a danger. 

 

Approval of P & H Senesac, Inc. Payment App #4 for Lagoon Decommissioning Project 

 

Motion by Mr. Bruno; second by Mr. Barber to approve payment to P & H Senesac, Inc. App. #4 for the 

Lagoon Decommissioning Project for the amount of $ 55,921.71. 

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

Approval of Luck Bros. Inc., App #1 for Telegraph Culvert Project 

 

Motion by Mr. Bruno; second by Mr. Irwin to approve payment to Luck Brothers, Inc., App # 1for the 

Telegraph Culvert Project for the amount of $ 151,192.50. 

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

Approval of Luck Bros., Inc. Change Directive # 1 and #2 for Telegraph Culvert Project 

 

Motion by Mr. Bruno; second by Mr. Barber to approve a decrease Change Directive #1 for ($26,592.80) 

and increase Change Directive #2 $75,543.95 for Telegraph Culvert Project.  

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

Mr. Farrell stated with no ledge found, cement will be poured for footings.  Luck Bros. will be back on site 

on July 18 to begin preparation of box culvert #2 

 

Approval of Rifenburg’s Payment App # 14 for Sewer Lines Upgrade Project 

No motion needed approved at June 27, 2022 Regular Meeting. Mr. Irwin asked if this was final payment. 

Ms. Barber stated no, the retainage payment can take up to a year for final payment. 

 

Approval of New Computer Purchase for Codes Officer 

 

Motion by Mr. Bruno; second by Mr. Irwin to approve the purchase of a new computer tower for Codes 

Officer.  

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

Mr. Guynup stated the tower needed to be updated and approximate cost will be $ 719.00. 

 

RESOLUTION- 22.07.11-1 

Please see attached resolution 

Ms. Barber explained this was final approval for the third increase, low interest bond. 



Motion by Mr. Bruno second by Mr. Barber to approve Resolution 22.07.11.-1 

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

 

 

 

 

RESOLUTION NUMBER: 22.07.11-2 

 

A RESOLUTION ACCEPTING THE RESIGNATION OF RON AND CAROL ALLEN FROM 

THE TOWN OF PERU HISTORIANS POSITION EFFECTIVE  JULY 31, 2022. 

 

MOTION: Mr. Barber                                                               SECOND: Mr. Bruno 

 

WHEREAS, Ron and Carol Allen has recommended that Town Board accepts their resignation offered July 

11, 2022.  

 

THEREFORE, BE IT 

 

RESOLVED, the Peru Town Board sadly agrees with the recommendation of Ron and Carol Allen to accept 

their resignation and thanks them for their unwavering dedication and past service to the Town of Peru.  

Their resignation will be effective July 31, 2022. 

 

AND, BE IT 

 

RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

 

Roll Call:  YES NO 

 Richard Barber Jr. x  

 Kregg Bruno x  

 James Douglass x  

 Mel Irwin x  

 Brandy McDonald Excused  

Carried: 

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

Helen Nerska emailed a letter of interest for the position of Town Historian. 

 

Motion by Mr. Barber; second by Mr. Bruno to have Helen Nerska be appointed the Town Historian 

effective August 1, 2022. She has a vast amount of experience working with the Clinton County Historical 

Society and comes highly recommended by Mr. and Mrs. Allen 

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

A plaque will be purchased to honor Ron and Carol Allen for their voluntary service as our Town 

Historians. 

 

RESOLUTION NUMBER: 22.07.11-3 

 

A RESOLUTION ACCEPTING THE RESIGNATION OF CLIFF CHRISTON  FROM  THE  

TOWN OF PERU DOG CONTROL OFFICER POSITION EFFECTIVE  JULY 31, 2022. 

 

 

MOTION: Mr. Bruno                        SECOND:  Mr. Barber 

 

 

WHEREAS, Cliff Christon has recommended that Town Board accepts his resignation offered July 11, 

2022.  

 

THEREFORE, BE IT 

 



RESOLVED, the Peru Town Board agrees with the recommendation of Cliff Christon to accept his 

resignation and thanks him for his past service to the Town of Peru.  His resignation will be effective July 

31, 2022. 

 

AND, BE IT 

 

RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

 

Roll Call:  YES NO 

 Richard Barber Jr. x  

 Kregg Bruno x  

 James Douglass x  

 Mel Irwin x  

 Brandy McDonald x  

Carried: 

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

Resident T’Chaka Sikelianos has shown interest in the Dog Control Officer position. Mr. McDonald and 

Mr. Douglass will be meeting with him next week. 

 

Telegraph Road Culvert Project Update 

Mr. Farrell spoke with Luck Brothers they will be moving back July 18, 2022 and rebar will arrive July 21, 

2022. The 3 sided culvert box is still on schedule with the 4th being a natural bottom. 

Sewer/Lagoon/Elm St. Project Update 

Mr. Tetrault stated truck load # 14 has been removed from the Lagoon project. The contractors are finding 

the sludge is thicker. 

No start date from Luck Brothers for Elm Street. 

 

Other Business 

Mr. Tetrault stated issues with the generator on Maiden Lane are slowly being taken care of. The generator 

is under warranty. 

Arold Construction is doing sewer line camera inspections/smoke testing as part of the South Side EPG 

grant..  

 

Mr. Farrell will be attending a state meeting in Saratoga July 13, 2022. Meetings will be continuing locally 

to discuss the salt brine with other towns and methods, product and equipment representatives. Mr. Farrell is 

hoping to receive funds. 

 

Ms. Barber stated the internet went down today due to power outage within our area and caused many 

issues. The firewall and switch were replaced by Layer8. Signing with Layer8 as an MSP was one of the 

best investment the Town has made.  

The locks/keys will be finished at the town hall July 12, 2022. 

The band “Friction” will now be playing July 24, 2022 due to a band member in “See 3” being out of town 

on family illness. 

 

Mr. Guynup communicated the many calls to his office due to the burning of apple trees on Mannix and 

Connors Road. He said it was a DEC issue not a town issue. 

 

Mr. Bruno stated that for the last 3 meetings a representative from the Youth Commission was not in 

attendance. Communication is very difficult with no representative present. 

 

Mr. Barber stated several projects were being finished (bell tower, stage etc.) and a stamp for the concrete 

has been purchased by Mr. Tetrault. 

 

The town will be receiving the second payment from American Rescue Plan Act Local Fiscal Recovery 

Funds in the amount of $354,716.87 an exact date has not been given-The town received the first half last 

summer. 

 

Public Comments on Agenda Items Only 

Mr. Ryan asked the dollar amount being paid to Rifenburg App #14. The amount is $ 103,903.71  

 
 



RESOLUTION NUMBER:  22.07.11-5 

 

 

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE POST-AUDIT PAYMENT OF CERTAIN CLAIMS, 

BILLS AND INVOICES OF THE TOWN 

 

 

MOTION: Mr. Bruno                                                        SECOND:  Mr. Irwin 

 

WHEREAS, the Town Board has reviewed and audited the following claims, bills and invoices for services 

rendered and goods provided to the Town in July 2022: 

 

From Town of Peru Vouchers in July 2022; #202200826 through and including #202200901, 

 

Abstract dated July 6, 2022 

 
 

For the dollar amount totaling: $463,910.83, of that, $68,936.04 was wired, credit cards and prepaid; and 

$394,974.79  is remaining to be paid and 
 

WHEREAS, the Town Board finds said claims, bills and invoices to be acceptable in form and reasonable 

in amount;  
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT 

 

RESOLVED, that payment of the aforementioned claims, bills and invoices is approved and the Supervisor 

be and hereby is authorized to make such payment; and be it further 

 

RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

 

Roll Call:  YES NO 

 Richard Barber, Jr. x  

 Kregg Bruno x  

 Mel Irwin x  

 James Douglass x  

 Brandy McDonald Excused  

Carried: 

4 Ayes 0 Noes 

 

 

Motion by Mr. Barber; seconded by Mr. Bruno to adjourn the regular meeting at 7:00 PM.  

Ayes 4   Noes  0           Motion Carried 

 

_________________________Supervisor  _________________________Councilman 

 

_________________________Councilman _________________________Councilman 

 

 

_________________________Councilman 

 

  



 
 

  



 


